



IRCHESTER PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council held on Wednesday 23rd May 2018 at Village Hall, School Road, Irchester at 7.15p.m.





Members Present:



P Armstrong – In the Chair

Councillors

Miss L Brown


JP Carr

P Smith 


Mr D May
J Dunkley


Mrs C Elliott
R Elliott


Mrs A May
D Shroll



Mrs L Ellis-Day
K Watts


J Gibson
M May 


T Maguire

The meeting started at 7.15pm. There were 6 members of the public present & M Griffiths from NCC 
Apologies  -   No apologies
18/01
Election of Chair and Acceptance of Office

Nominations were received for the office for Chair for P Armstrong & K Watts .  It was RESOLVED That Councillor Watts be elected Chairman for the ensuing year.  The Acceptance of office form was then signed.

Cllrs Watts took the Chair

18/02
DPI's

Members were reminded that at change of interest throughout the year should be given to the Clerk
Cllr Carr declared an interest in agenda item 18/19 regarding the Library
18/03
Appointment of Members
a)
Vice Chair – Cllr Maguire
b)
Internal Accounts Controller – Cllr L Brown
c)
Footpaths – Cllr P Armstrong
d)
Highway Warden Irchester– Cllrs K Watts
e)
Highways Warden Little Irchester & Knuston – Cllr J Dunkley
f)
Health & Safety Representative – Cllr J Dunkley

18/04
Advisory Groups
Resolved: that the following Advisory Groups are appointed for the ensuring year with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman being ex officios of all.


a)
Planning and Development – Councillors R Elliott, JP Carr, J Dunkley & K Watts

b)
Recreation – Councillors  M May, A May, P Smith, T Maguire, K Watts & J Dunkley also acting as Safety Inspector and Routine Maintenance,, 
c)
Cemetery – Councillors A May, JP Carr, P Smith, J Gibson, P Armstrong, R Elliott, T Maguire, L Ellis Day, K Watts

f)
Finance – Councillors JP Carr, T Maguire, L Brown, P Armstrong, K Watts & D May 

g)
Emergency Plan - Councillors K Watts, T Maguire, D May, P Armstrong, L Ellis Day, J Dunkley & L Brown
18/05
Appointment of Representatives on Outside Bodies

Resolved: that the following appointments are made for the ensuing year.


a)
Irchester Sports Association – Councillors L Brown & R Elliott

b)
Village Hall Committee – Councillor P Smith

c)
Youth Centre Management Committee – Councillor L Ellis-Day

d)
Bowling Club Committee – Councillor P Armstrong

e)
Allotment Association – Councillor A May
18/06
Dates of Council Meetings 2018/19
RESOLVED That the dates for the Council Meetings were agreed and accepted as listed below:



27th June 2018



30th January 2019



29th  August 2018



27th  February 2019



26th September 2018


27th March 2019



31st  October 2018


24th April 2019



28th November 2018


May 2019 meeting to be agreed as election year

To commence the Ordinary Meeting of Irchester Parish Council
18/07
Minutes

Resolved that the minutes of the meeting held on 25th April 2018 were agreed as a true record.
18/08
Public participation, police reports and NCC updates

Cllr M Griffiths NCC – Congratulated the Chair and Vice Chair.  He stated that the Commissioners were now at NCC and had met with the Leaders of the Districts and Boroughs.  A new Cabinet had been installed and were dealing with the challenges ahead.  Meetings had been held at BCW regarding Unitary Councils and they were in the process of setting up a Town Council for Wellingborough.  The new Cabinet are keen to save the libraries from closing of which MG is very supportive.
Question was asked regarding the Borough Councillors once Unitary is formed and is was stated that there would be one councillor per 5-6k residents however this was under discussion.

Concern was raised regarding the village assets ie the library, country park and Chester Farm and request was made that a meeting with the Commissioners be held to discuss them.  MG stated that he would ask.

It was also stated that the new cabinet should be thanked for taking up the challenges that NCC are facing however question was asked as to why they had gotten into such a mess in the first place.

Public: It was stated that the sign in Wollaston Road outside of the Working Men’s Club was covered with paint still.  This had been reported to Street Doctor.
Police: There were no police present however a JAG meeting had taken place earlier in the day where it had been stated that crime within the parish was down by 45 from last year.  The LIPS would be Flytipping, Speeding and Parking.  Query was made regarding the types of crimes of which this information can be downloaded from the police website.
Chair thanked the public and Cllr Griffiths for their comments.

18/09
Actions/Matters from previous minutes
· Wet pore quotes – agenda item

· Letter sent regarding boundary fence

· Report to Street Doctor – highways meeting arranged

· Letters to Secretary of State, MP and NCC Councillor re library building – agenda item
Cllr M Griffiths left the meeting
18/10
Financial Matters

a) Approval of Payments – Resolved: That the payments of £7,803.20 for May 2018 be approved.  
[image: image1.emf]
b)
The bank statement as of May 2018 £176,043.50 was noted

c)
RESOLVED that Cllr Miss L Brown and JP Carr authorise the bacs payments for May
     Action JPC/LB
d)
RESOLVED to insure the pc through Zurich Municipal for three years for £1615.26 Query was made if the Remembrance Day Service was covered within the insurance.


Action Clerk
e)
Standing Orders, Financial Regulations, Risk Assessment and Internal Controls were reviewed and agreed.  It was stated that the policies could be altered if required at any time throughout the year however it was an annual statutory duty that the council review them.  It was stated that the venue of Hilton Hall should be removed from the Risk Assessment for the time being as no meetings had been held there for a while.  Question was asked if the pc were able to form a charity which was confirmed.
f)
RESOLVED to adopt the GDPR policies 
g)
RESOLVED that SLA for Northants CALC being the Data Control Officer be agreed and signed to the following year free of charge.
h)
RESOLVED that the Annual Governance questions 1-9 were agreed as YES statements and the form completed and signed by the Chair. The recommendation from the Internal Auditor regarding the investment of funds to be addressed at the Finance Working Party meeting.


Action Finance Group
i)
RESOLVED that the Clerk attend training on Quotations and Tenders in October 2018 at a cost of £90.00 plus VAT
18/11
Recreation Grounds
a) Report received – RESOLVED to accept the quotation of £280.00 plus VAT to have the wet pore repaired in Daniels Road and Recreation Ground.
b) Bus shelter – a quotation has been received of £250 to replace the Perspex pane in the bus shelter next to the recreation ground.  It was RESOLVED that the Clerk add the repair to the lengthsman duties should the cost be less than the quotation received.
18/12
Highways – 
a) Report – Highways had attended the village and several of the pot holes had been repaired.  Highways were also looking at using the gangs to make repairs by village rather than an ad hoc system but this is to be discussed further with NCC.  It was stated that cables had been placed across Farndish Road and James Street areas
b) Light on the Workings Mens Club – Councillors discussed the verbal request for financial assistance regarding the cost to run the 11w LED light which the Council installed on the outside of the club.  The cost to keep the light on per annum was estimated at £3.20.  It was stated that without financial assistance the light would be switched off.  After several proposals it was RESOLVED not to pay the Working Mens Club £52.00 per year as verbally requested through Cllr Maguire in order to keep the light on to cover the alleyway.  It was agreed that council should respond verbally to the Club and ask them to officially write to the parish council should a further request be made.  Cllr Maguire requested that his vote against the proposal be noted.

Action KW
c) RESOLVED to accept the quotation in order to have the light repaired in the alleyway off Alfred Street
d) RESOLVED – to accept the quotation in order to repair the light in Station Road
18/13
Little Irchester/Knuston

Nothing to report
18/14
Planning


WP/18/00242/FUL – Construction of a canopy for bay window and door – 17 Gipsy Lane – No comment
WP/18/00270/FUL – Demolish and re build single and part 2 storey rear projection – 21 Wollaston Rd – concerns were raised regarding the size of the first floor back room
WP/18/00276/FUL – Proposed 2 storey side and rear extension – 69 Baker Crescent – the parish council would like to have a site viewing on the property as they have concerns regarding the commercial purposes and wonder if this is an extension to the daycare business which is not explained within the planning application.
18/15
Neighbourhood Plan
Neighbourhood Plan – BCW has completed a decision statement with regards to the examiner’s report which confirms that they agree that the plan should now proceed to referendum.  This will be placed on the BCW website should people wish to download a copy.  It was stated that votes could be postal or proxy and well as in person.  The date is currently scheduled for 12th July 2018.
18/16
Cemetery/War Memorial

a) There had been 1 interment during May and 1 headstone request
b) Two grave plots had had edgings fitted however the records did not show the current plot owners.  RESOLVED that a notice be place on one grave and that a councillor knew a relation for the other.
18/17
Correspondence

Requests had been received for the recreation ground to be used as an overflow carpark and also for some friendly football matches of which the council approved without requiring further information.
18/18
Exclusive to Public and Press
RESOLVED: That pursuant to the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, the public and press is excluded from the meeting for the item of business on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be discussed.

18/19
Community Assets
Cllr Carr stated that the Irchester Library had met all the targets that NCC had required of it ie new users and financial targets.  Cllr Carr then left the room.
Library – It was stated that Stage 2 for the library would need to be submitted to NCC before the next pc meeting. 
Letters had been sent to Secretary of State, MP Peter Bone and NCC M Griffiths.  The Secretary of State for Culture  stated that they could not help with the matter.  MP P Bone stated that he would write to both NCC and Secretary of State for Culture supporting the parish council.  Cllr Griffiths had previously stated in the meeting that he supported the parish in their request to have the building gifted back to the parish council.
Council agreed that a letter should be sent to the NCC Commissioners and ask if they could attend a meeting to discuss the subject.

The registration of the library as a Community Asset was completed by the Clerk and sent to BCW for their approval.

It was agreed to proceed with Stage 2 with a covering letter stating that the parish council did not accept the valuation to purchase the building.








 Action Clerk
Hilton Hall – A meeting had taken place and the following proposals were put to the parish council:
1. For the parish council to consider the purchase of the Hilton Hall subject to the Clerk investigating options on Public Works Loan of up to £130,000.00 and reporting back to the PC for discussion. 

2. At the same time to share the loan information with the working party for them to continue to develop a business plan based on the best value of this loan pay back period and to present it to the parish council for further discussion. 

3. For the clerk to contact the estate agent and investigate making an approach to make an offer on the property subject to a possible agreement of a Public Works Loan by the PC? This to go up in increments of £2000 starting at £100.000.
Parsons Hall – A request had been received regarding the sub letting of an area within Parsons Hall.  It was stated that the original lease agreement with the Parish Council did not allow for this and to continue would put them in breach of their lease.  It was also stated that storage was being charged for some users but not others and that the other Council owned properties did not charge storage to their users.  It was agreed to write to the Parsons Hall Trust and inform them not to  continue with this enforcement and that the pc would discuss the matter further at their next meeting.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 10.10pm



Chair
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